 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 11th August 2016 at 1900hrs.
Present were Acting Chairman Cllr Mrs K West, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs C Morfett, FJ Morgan, T Sinnett, AA Harries and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting and RDH Jackson. 
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes   of the Meetings held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 7th and 21st July 2016 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising
1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council at a date to be arranged. A Five Councils Meeting was held on 21st July 2016 to discuss the thirty-day consultation period that the Highways Department arranged to consider the issues raised by the proposal to close the Old Turnpike Depot in Llangattock. The meeting clashed with the planning meeting held on 21st July 2016 and the Clerk sent apologies. Crickhowell Town Council Clerk sent a report of the meeting to the Five Councils.
2. The Clerk informed Kerry Crossfield at the Volunteer Bureau that the Councillors had decided that the defibrillator was to be fixed at the New Inn, Bwlch.  She will also arrange training for up to a maximum of 8 volunteers to be able to use the equipment. 
3. Tea Party to celebrate the Queen’s Birthday. There had been a Celebration Tea in the Bwlch Village Hall on Sunday 12th June 2016. 
4. Email 2nd June 2016 Mr Stewart Lawrie, Cwmrhos stating he was unsure when the Council had its meetings and whether the public could attend and also raised concerns about the traffic management on the A479 plus recycling and refuse collections and the state of the Cwmdu Village Hall Car park. The Clerk replied to answer his queries and informed him of the Police initiative “Speed Watch” whereby local residents could volunteer to use speed detector equipment to monitor the speed of traffic in the Council area including the A479. There was a discussion about the problems of fly-tipping in the Council area and CCllr Mrs K Silk was going to raise the issue at a PCC meeting.
Highways
1. Trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another. Cllr Mrs K Silk informed Mr Eric Johnson of the East’s address as they were not living at the property now. It was reported that the owner was cutting back the overhanging trees, however when the Clerk checked the trees had not been trimmed back at all and were still obstructing the road for traffic. It was to be reported to the Highways Department again.
2. The humpback bridge between the A40 and the road leading to the former Zoar Chapel had been badly damaged by a large tractor on Wednesday 25th May 2016 and was repaired very quickly by the Highways Department and the Clerk wrote and thanked the Highways Dept.
3. Cllr Mrs Block stated that there was no signage on the A465 for Llangynidr when returning from Merthyr. Although it was not a Powys Highways matter, it was decided to phone the Blaenau Gwent Council to ask for proper signage to be fixed. It was noted that the builders – Costain – were not responsible for signage but that Blaenau Gwent Council was.
4. A lot of instructional / warning and direction signs were covered up by hedges and needed cutting back including the 50 mph speed limit signs between Tretower and Talgarth. The other area of concern was the road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site where the street lights were covered by growing bushes and needed cutting back so that the street lights could be more effective.
6. Cllr FJ Morgan asked for a letter to be sent to ask for speed limit flashing signs for Bwlch. The Clerk reported this to the Highways Department and CCllr Mrs K Silk informed the appropriate Department at PCC that the Bwlch Councillors would like a meeting to discuss the perennial problem of speeding traffic through Bwlch. The Clerk was to ask CCllr Mrs K Silk to set up a meeting with the Bwlch Councillors.
7. Cllr AA Harries reported that the road from Llangorse into Bwlch needed the hedges cutting back to be able to see the road warning signs.

8. An email from Mr Eric Johnson, Highways Supervisor asked the Council for assistance in identifying the owners of the land adjoining the U0503 green lane in Cwmdu. He informed the Council that the route was severely obstructed by the adjacent hedge growth plus a number of leaning / fallen trees from these hedgerows. The Clerk is to inform Mr Johnson of the owners and their addresses so that he can write to them to get the hedges cut.

Correspondence
1. Email 21st July 2016 BBNPA Planning Law in Wales – Scoping Paper Summary. Forwarded to all Councillors on 5th August 2016.
2. Email 22nd July 2016 Mr Robin O’Brien, Chairman CSEG with a report on Vedw Wood by Dr Lydia Cole, a post doctoral researcher at the Department of Zoology, University of Oxford. Forwarded to all Councillors on 5th August 2016.
3. Email 20th April 2016 Charity Commission with instructions to complete the Annual Return for Vedw Wood by 31st October 2016. Annual Return completed on 5th August 23016.

4. Email 4th August 2016 PC Jeff Cahalane the Neighbouring Police Officer (NPT) for our area. An email to increase contact with the local communities with the help of the local PCSOs.

5. Letter 14th July 2016 thank you letter for the Council’s donation from the Brecon Advice Centre.
6. Email 5th August 2016 PAVO members ebriefing August 2016.

7. Email 8th August 2016 One Voice Wales Information from the Future Generations Commissioner.

8. Email 9th August 2016 One Voice Wales an update from the Older People’s Commissioner for Wales.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 29th June 2016 to 2nd August 2016 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 16/13737/CON – 11/07/2016 – “Approval of the Details, Scale, Appearance, Access, Landscaping (13/09596/OUT) for two Residential units (Approval of Reserved matters). At Land Adjoining St John’s Close, Tretower. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 22/07/2016 with the Council’s comments.

2. Planning Application 16/13780/FUL – 25/07/2016 – “Change of use from Barn to Textile Craft Studio and Workshop” at Pencaeau Farm, Cwmdu. The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by  15/08/2016.

3. Planning Application 16/13794/ADV – 25/07/2016 – “New freestanding sign” at Field Adjacent To The A40 Between Crickhowell – Brecon, Directly Adjacent To The South Of Nantyffin Cider Mill. The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by 15/08/2016.
Accounts
1. Viking Direct - £143.64 
Proposed by Cllr FJ Morgan and Seconded by Cllr T Sinnett.  Carried. 
2. The Council’s Annual report and supporting documentary evidence was sent to the external auditor – Grant Thornton UK LLP on 24th May 2016 in time for the Council’s Audit Date of 6th June 2016. The External Auditor phoned the Clerk and stated that the Audit had been completed but they required the original copy of the Annual return which the Clerk sent on 27th July 2016. The Clerk complied with the instructions but complained to the Auditor that it was different to the written instructions on the return.
3. Bank Balance  - £6573.73 – Council - £4823.73 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
4. Allotment Rent of £175.00 has been banked.
5. The Clerk asked the Internal Auditor for advice about banking money in the Council’s account donated by fundraisers towards the restoration of the War Memorial in Bwlch. The advice was that the Clerk could bank this money and show it as separate from precept income.
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
It was confirmed that the opening day for the allotments would be on 17th September 2016. The Clerk is to write and ask the Chairman of the Allotment Society for some details about the opening day.
The trees and shrubs in the car park area needed pruning and the Clerk checked the Management Agreement to see who was responsible for the maintenance of the car park area. The Clerk is to liaise with the Chairman of the Allotment Society to agree co-operation in pruning the shrubbery / trees in the car park area.
The Councillors agreed that the playing fields were kept neat and tidy by the contractor but stated that the potholes were in urgent need of repair.

Bwlch War Memorial
The Clerk wrote again to eight companies asking for quotes to carry out renovations to the War Memorial, including two companies who had provided quotes. The War Memorial Restoration Company replied and stated that they would hold the quotation for a further period whist the Council sorted out the funding. Their quotation of £9168.00 included £2450.00 to sharpen the lettering. Another company – The War memorial Inspection Company, whose original quotation was for £1980.00 for steam cleaning the Memorial and surrounding area replied and have included the lettering in their quote for £14.00 per letter. The Clerk is to check the lettering on the Memorial and fix the correct price of their estimate. The Council will also require a third estimate for the CADW grant application forms.
The PCC War Memorial Projects Officer, Mr Nathan Davies wrote asking for an update and the Clerk informed him of the problems with contractors not supplying quotations.
There have been many emails from Major Peter Harrison, The Star Bunkhouse, Bwlch who has been investigating the history of the War memorial and details about the Servicemen named on the Memorial. He has also been planning a rededication ceremony for November 2017. He has also looked up articles in the Brecon Library from 24th March 1921 which described the Unveiling Ceremony. 
The Internal Auditor agreed the Council could hold the cash from fundraising in the Council’s account and show it as non-precept funds.
Community Speed Watch
Vetting forms have been handed out to a Community Councillor in each of the villages. The Councillors were asked to bring the completed vetting forms to the Council meeting on 1st September 2016 and the Clerk will arrange for them to be handed over to PCSO Billy Dunne so that they can be processed. The villages will have to have risk assessments for the proposed sites by trained officers. 
Election of Vice Chairman
A Vice Chairman is required because of the resignation of Mr Stuart McLennan on 21st July 2016. No volunteer came forward and this item was held over until the next meeting.
Councillors Points
1. Cllr FJ Morgan stated that there was a dangerous workman’s hut set up on the A40 in Bwlch opposite the turning up to Old Road.
2. Cllr AA Harries stated he had sent emails about speed watch to the village hall distribution list.

3. Cllr FJ Morgan stated that the Highways Department had cleared the weeds away from the cutting and it would be advantageous to spray the area to save work in the future.

Meeting Closed at 2045hrs. 
